TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

November 13, 2008

Present:  Town Council members Barbara Early, Mike Turner, Tim Turner, Ruby Clark, Roger Bradley, Roberta Lyle.

Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Lawyer Tom Simons, Town Sgt. Damon Propst, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham. 
Guests:  James McFadden, Boyd Walker, Tracy Shafer, Sarah Funkhouser, Roger Funkhouser, Armond Falgoust, Patte Wood from The Rockbridge Weekly, Roberta Anderson from The News-Gazette
Meeting called to order by Mayor at 7PM.

Public Comment:  
1. James McFadden – Mr. McFadden questioned why the Town of Glasgow does not have a Vice Mayor.  The Mayor stated that the Town Charter does not call for one.  He said that the Town Charter also states that Town Council will appoint someone from Town Council to act on the Mayor’s behalf at his/her absence.  He said that the Mayor only has a vote in case of a tie, but that when a Town Council member fills in for the Mayor, he/she would still have his/her vote.
2. James McFadden – Mr. McFadden questioned how the Town Charter could be changed.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated that it is an act from the Virginia State General Assembly.  He stated that the Town Council puts proposed change(s) in writing, and this in turn is given to the Town’s  Representative by end of January so can be on General Assembly’s calendar for that year.  He stated that the proposed change is present to the General Assembly by the Representative and it is voted on.
3. James McFadden – Mr. McFadden questioned if the emergency services in Glasgow took a cut in their budget this year.  Mayor Blackburn stated no, they received the same amount they did last year.

4. Boyd Walker – Mr. Walker stated that he had spoken with Ben Cline and was told any proposed change(s) to the Town Charter presented to the General Assembly was a simple formality.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated that was correct.  Mr. Walker stated that maybe the Town Charter needed to be reviewed by the Town Council.  

5. Boyd Walker – Mr. Walker questioned why Glasgow had a police officer.  He stated that                                        .  Mayor Blackburn stated that population is used to determine how many police are needed in any given area and that Glasgow doesn’t deserve one (1) police office according to our population.    Mayor Blackburn said that it is in the Town Charter to have one (1) police officer.  

6. Sarah Funkhouser – Mrs. Funkhouser questioned if anything had been done about her request at the September meeting for a large directional sign to Mohawk so that 18-wheelers would stop coming through residential areas.  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated that he is talking with Mohawk about it.
Review of Minutes:  
1. As there were no corrections/additions to the minutes for the October 13, 2008 special meeting, and the October 14, 2008 regular meeting, a motion was made by               and seconded by            that the minutes would be approved.  No opposed, motion carried.                      
Consideration of Bills:
1. Question was asked about the $420 bill to Rockbridge Farmers Co-Op.  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated that septage is dumped on           Hickman’s land and sometimes the phosphorus level is too high, so the Town has an agreement with him to supply lime to put on his land when the phosphorus level is too high.  This amount is for approximately 14 tons and will last about 
                        .  Motion made by Roger Bradley and seconded by Roberta Lyle to approve the bills for November and any other regular bills.  No opposed, motion carried.
2. Motion made by Ruby Clark for Sgt. Propst to pay difference in phone bill 

regular monthly charges for the months of September and October, and to have his phone plan changed to unlimited minutes for $99 per month.  There was no second.

Committee/Commission Reports:

1.   Streets and Lights Committee -                 asked what had been done about a 

      previous request for a street light between 3rd and 4th Streets on Shawnee 


      Street.  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated he is checking with Dominion 


      Power about the procedures to follow.  Motion made by Tim Turner and 


      seconded by Tim Turner to go ahead and find out what has to be done.  No 


      opposed, motion carried.

3. Parks and Recreation Committee – Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated that he

had a request from Roberta Lyle to plant an evergreen tree in Centennial Park and to replace some of the trees that were planted and have died.  Town Manager Spitzer stated that he has the phone number for a nursery to contact for a quote.

Police Activity Report:
1. Sgt. Propst stated that he has been doing some foot patrol through the trailer park where there is always some activity going on.  

2. Sgt. Propst stated that the Howard’s Restaurant has closed.  He stated that the owner of the restaurant and motel, Doris Wright, has taken possession, and the motel remain open.  Sgt. Propst stated he had had an incident at the motel recently with underage drinking.

Old Business:
1. Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he had the resolution ready for past Rockbridge County Administrator Don Austin and passed it around for the Town Council, Mayor and Town Manager to sign.  Mr. Austin retired in August.

2. Question was asked about the resolution requested for Richard Spangler as past fire chief for Glasgow Fire Department.  Mr. Simons stated he would have it ready for the December meeting.
New Business:
1. Christmas Parade – Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated that Larry Spangler 

had arranged for a brass band to be at Knick Memorial Park before the parade.  He will also have speakers and and has requested a noise ordinance exdeption for this.  

2. Garden Club – Town Manager Spitzer stated that Mrs. Massie wants to nominate the Glasgow Garden Club for an award and asked that a letter be written by the Town for this.  Mayor Blackburn stated that a letter also needed to be written to the Garden Club thanking them for the project taken on replacing trees along Blue Ridge Road, and in Knick Memorial Park and Centennial Park, and to apologize for being late in the thank-you as there was no Town Manager at the time.
3. Mark Cline – Town Manager Spitzer stated that he had been approached by Larry Spangler regarding a Christmas float for Santa Clause exclusively for the surrounding areas to use.  He stated that it has been built by Mark Cline and the cost of $2,500 and has requested that each community help in the cost.  He stated that Buena Vista, Lexington, and Rockbridge are all putting in $500 each and Glasgow had been asked to contribute $250.  The balance will come from fund raisers and private donations.   Motion made by Tim Turner and seconded by Roberta Lyle for Glasgow to contribute $250 to Mark Cline for the exclusive Santa Claus float he has made.  

4. Ruby Ogden stated that she would like for the Town to have a float in the Christmas parade.  Town Manager Spitzer stated that we will have one.
Other Business:
1. Mayor Blackburn asked if anyone had any other business before Town 

Council went into Executive Session.  

2. Ruby Clark stated she had checked out the handicapped ramp being built by 

the Department of Game and Inland Fisheries.  She said it was almost finished and that it was very nice.
3. Ruby Clark questioned if the Town could still get some inmates to help with cleaning up the ditch on 6th Street.  Town Manager Spitzer stated that they are on back-up as they have been helping to fight forest fires, and that VDOT is using them.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would try to get them back because the ditch on 7th Street also has to be finished.
4. Roberta Lyle questioned what the Town was going to do for this year’s Christmas Dinner and gifts for the employees.  Mrs. Lyle stated that she would like for the Town to go to the Family’s Inn as they are a new establishment in town and to support them.  

Executive Session:

Motion made by Roger Bradley and seconded by Mike Turner to go into 


Executive Session to discuss personnel issues.  No opposed, motion carried.


Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to go out of Executive 

Session.  No opposed, motion carried.


Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roger Bradley that there was 


nothing other than personnel issues discussed during Executive Session.

Other Business – continued:
1. Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roberta Lyle to give a 1 ½% salary increase to Ryan Spitzer and Jane Higginbotham as they have passed their six month probation period.  This will amount to $675 for Mr. Spitzer and $300 for Mrs. Higginbotham.
2. Regarding motion made earlier in the evening from Ruby Clark regarding the 

September and October phone bills for the Police Department, Ms. Clark again brought her motion up.  There was no second.       
      

3. Ruby Clark stated that there is a Christmas bonus of $100 for each Town 
Employee in this year’s budget.

4. It was stated that there is no amount in this year’s budget for this year’s 

Christmas party.  It was stated that the amount spent would depend on where

to go.  There were no objections to Roberta Lyle’s suggestion to go to

Family’s Inn.  The date decided was Friday, December 19th @ 6:00 PM

5. It was stated that the Christmas Parade will be Sunday, December 7th @ 4 PM.

6. Roger Bradley asked about the sample police report in the November Town 

Council packet.  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated that this is from 

Lexington and that it is the best he could find.  He stated that the Lexington

Police Department is accredited by the state of Virginia.  He stated he would

make some adjustments as all the categories do not apply to us.  Sgt. Propst

stated that he didn’t think daily reporting is necessary, that this would be

excessive.  He stated he would however do a daily gas/mileage log and keep

this in the police vehicle.  He stated he would make a copy each week for the Town Manager. 

7. Ruby Clark questioned about the town employees keeping up with gas and 

mileage.  Town Manager Spitzer stated they already turn receipts in to Town 

Hall and that he has now told them to write the mileage on the receipt every  

time they get gas.

8. Roberta Lyle questioned if Sgt. Propst needed to be told he would have to pay

the overage on September and October phone bills.  Town Manager Spitzer stated that both bills were around $250 each month and before that the normal monthly bill was around $74.  Mayor Blackburn suggested wiping the slate clean and to go with part of the motion made earlier by Ruby Clark to increase
Sgt. Propt’s phone plan to unlimited for $99 per month.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to go to unlimited minutes for the Police Department phone for $99 per month.   No opposed, motion carried.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:35 PM by Mayor Blackburn.
